GOVERNING BODY MEETING

27 & 28 April 2022
QUESTION TIME

1.
Mr Huw Marshall (diocese of Swansea & Brecon)
Has consideration been given by the Representative Body to setting up a forum for questions regarding common practical problems in parishes to be asked and answered and a data base of success stories that should be celebrated, in order to share best practice widely and assist all those trying to join in God’s work in Wales? 
Answer by the Provincial Secretary 

Thank you very much for the question. 
 
The Church in Wales would not function were it not for the commitment of so many to undertake practical tasks in connection with our buildings and by contributing their skills and time to the governance and administrative life of the church. We all owe them a huge thank you.
 
There are two ideas contained in this question. 
 
The first idea is to create a question and answer forum. We can see the attraction of something like this but would prefer to respond by looking for patterns in the questions our teams receive and using it to set the programme for the publication of guidance notes on the Church in Wales website. This allows individuals the ability to seek advice about their particular situation without feeling that they are doing so in a public arena. We welcome feedback on areas where advice is needed and we will consider further alternative ways in which information can be shared including greater use of social media.
 
The second idea is about sharing good news stories. Sometimes it can feel that there is a more ready supply of bad news stories than good news stories – many organisations would say that. I’d therefore encourage all Governing Body members to bring good news stories to the attention of your diocesan communications team so that they may be shared within your diocese and also throughout the Province.
2.
Mr Daniel Priddy (diocese of St Davids)
Could the Governing Body be informed about the energy use across the Church in Wales, and specifically:

· What is the number (and percentage) of Vicarages that have solar panels (or other renewable energy sources) and what plans are in place to mitigate rising energy costs across Church in Wales property whilst moving to a net-zero Church? 

· Does the Church in Wales use gas or energy sourced from Russia?

Answer by the Head of Property Services 

· What is the number (and percentage) of Vicarages that have solar panels (or other renewable energy sources) and what plans are in place to mitigate rising energy costs across Church in Wales property whilst moving to a net-zero Church? 

The Church in Wales has approximately 600 parsonages distributed across all the six dioceses, with the Diocese of Llandaff having the highest proportion (23%) and the Diocese of Bangor the lowest (10%).  Diocesan Parsonage or Property Boards are charged with planning the repair and improvement of Parsonages as well as deciding when houses should be sold or replaced.  Sale proceeds are ring-fenced for the purchase of new houses or the improvement of existing ones.
Parsonages tend to be large, functional family homes with a typical average size of 191 sq metres.  Most were constructed during the 20th Century (72%) or the post-2001 period (16.8%), with those built latterly benefiting from higher energy efficiency standards at the time of construction. 

Our parsonages now have Energy Performance Certificates which give us a benchmark of energy performance.  The collective parsonage profile is very similar to that of the national housing stock (Welsh Government, 2019).  On average, only a quarter of the parsonages are rated EPC C or above, although there is quite wide disparity between dioceses.  In the Diocese of Bangor, only a fifth of parsonages are rated C or above, while in the Diocese of St Davids, almost 40% of parsonages are rated EPC C or above. 

Some parsonages have some renewable energy sources but the numbers are low.  Across the province there are 16 houses with solar panels, renewable heating systems or all electric heating (which can be sourced renewably).  This represents 3% of our parsonages compared to an average across Wales of 7%.

The Representative Body is promoting a target to Diocesan Parsonage and Property Boards to bring all houses to EPC level C within 5 years.  This will not be easy but will be achieved by both targeted investment and planned replacement.  Many of our houses are difficult to make more efficient but are in the right place for mission and ministry.  Whilst many could be sold and replaced this process does take time as it needs to fit with clergy occupations and market availability.  Getting the right house, in the right place at the right time is easier said than done!  

The Representative Body is currently reviewing all of the Bishop’s Houses to develop a clear plan for energy efficiency in the years ahead.  This is likely to include renewable heating installations.
· Does the Church in Wales use gas or energy sourced from Russia?

The choice of energy supplier is made by each local PCC, occupier or other trustee body.  We do not know at Provincial level which suppliers are used and where the gas or oil comes from.

The UK, according to the UK Government Russia-Ukraine and UK energy: factsheet - GOV.UK (www.gov.uk), is not reliant on Russian energy, with UK Continental Shelf and Norway suppliers dominating our market.  Inevitably, we are all exposed to Russian gas more generally as it is in the mix of gas supplies and we are not aware of any of the big energy suppliers not being exposed in some way to Russian gas suppliers.    We are aware of one case where a local church has previously chosen the specifically Russian company GAZPROM for its supply and we have assisted them to try and withdraw from the contract but contracts are invariably for fixed terms and ending them is complex.

We can all reduce our exposure to Russian gas by reducing our use of energy.  

It is worth noting that the Representative Body of the Church in Wales has divested from all thermal coal (2016) and all fossil fuel investments (prior, as it turns out, to Russia’s invasion of Ukraine).

3.
The Very Reverend Ian Black (elected Dean)
In the light of the serious nature of the matters highlighted in The Monmouth Review, published 13th December 2021, and the new Archbishop’s statement on publication that he would ensure they are addressed ‘quickly and comprehensively’, will the Bench of Bishops give to Governing Body a detailed update on the action plan and timelines to address the recommendations and other issues highlighted in the Review?
Answer by Tim Llewelyn, Chair of the Monmouth Review Implementation group  

Background
Firstly, thank you Mr Dean for this very timely question: this is of course the first meeting of the Governing Body since the Monmouth Review was published last December and the report does indeed highlight a number of matters of a very serious nature.  In the just over four months since the report was published quite a lot has happened - and I hope my remarks here will give a good snapshot of progress.

On 20 January the Bench of Bishops, the Standing Committee and the trustees of the Representative Body met jointly to discuss the report and its recommendations and to decide how the implementation of the recommendations should be organised.  The joint meeting recognised the seriousness of the report and the importance its recommendations and was very keen that determined and timely progress was made.
It was agreed therefore that a small working group be formed to lead this work.  Terms of reference for the Monmouth Review Implementation Group were agreed and its membership appointed.  The working group comprises the Archbishop, the Chair of the Standing Committee and the Chair of the Representative Body – so the Chairs of the three principal provincial structural bodies are members of the Group – as well as the Archdeacon of St. Davids and myself.  I was appointed as the Group’s Chair.  The joint meeting was very clear that the Group should also include a member who was stood a little further back and who could look at the group’s work from a different - and more independent – perspective.  The Right Reverend Tim Thornton, the former Bishop at Lambeth and Bishop of Truro, was therefore appointed to the Group late last month.

The Implementation Group’s terms of reference require it to devise a process, framework and timetable for considering the recommendations within the report.  The Group will also oversee the allocation of recommendations to appropriate bodies or committees within the Church in Wales’s structures for implementation and liaise with those bodies as necessary.  The Group will also advise on the prioritising of recommendations for implementation and agreeing and monitoring deadlines with the various committees and bodies tasked with implementation – and generally monitoring progress.

The Group has so far met twice – on 28 February and 5 April - and we are next due to meet on 24 May.  The Group is aiming to meet at six-weekly intervals to keep momentum.

Early work
During its first meeting the Group worked its way through all 28 of the report’s recommendations, arranged them into themed groups, and discussed and agreed which recommendations should be referred to which Church in Wales body or committee for onward work and implementation.

All aspects of the Review’s report are important and there are many points of confluence between recommendations – some areas of work are quite far reaching: others are very specific.

Disciplinary process
Some elements of work relating to the report’s recommendations were underway before the Implementation Group had first met.  In February the Standing Committee commissioned a (separate) working group to consider the entire disciplinary process (that which relates to clergy) and to propose a revised Disciplinary Policy and a general overhaul of the whole process.  I will not go into further specific detail about this work here but would point you to pages 2-4 of the report of the Standing Committee on governance and legal matters circulated amongst the papers for this Governing Body meeting.

This work is being undertaken separately to the Implementation Group, but clearly the conclusions the disciplinary working group reaches and its proposals for reform are of interest to the Implementation Group and will engage with them in due course.

Bishops’ induction, mentoring, support and MDR
The Bench of Bishops has already been giving consideration to the series of recommendations relating to bishops’ training, mentoring, support and MDR and the Implementation Group has asked the People Committee to work specifically with them on this.

This is a very important area and we owe it to our bishops to make sure we are properly equipping and supporting them while they undertake their complex and highly demanding roles.  The Group will also wish to engage with the Electoral College Working Group when it begins its work.

Priorities
In addition to the work already underway, the Group has discussed what it considers to be its initial priorities for implementation and agreed these should be the recommendations which relate to:

· The role and authority of the Archbishop of Wales;

· The general principles of the conduct of investigations; and

· The formation of a communications strategy in circumstances where a bishop or other senior cleric were to step back from their duties for whatever reason.

These three areas were prioritised because the Group felt that other incidents – of a major or minor nature – can arise at any time so the sooner work to implement these recommendations was instigated the better.

The recommendations relating to the role and authority of the Archbishop have been referred to the Governance Reform Working Group for detailed consideration.  Clearly work in this area will need liaison with the Bench and I know that representatives from that working group are to meet with the bishops at the Bench meeting in June.

The recommendations relating to the principles of the conduct of investigations have been referred to the Representative Body’s People Committee as they involve people-related policies and procedures and in the event of an issue arising People Services staff would lead any following work, in line with these policies and processes.  The Safeguarding Committee has also been commissioned to participate in the consideration of some of these recommendations as there are obvious safeguarding associations.

At its meeting on 5 April the Group was provided with a comprehensive update from the Director of People Services and much constructive work is underway: the People Committee is working to timeframes for various elements of its work with most of it aiming to be completed by the end of this year.

I met with the Chair of the Safeguarding Committee and the Director of Safeguarding on 21 April to discuss the recommendations referred to the Safeguarding Committee.

The report includes a recommendation concerning communication and the development of a procedure whereby the absence of a bishop or other senior cleric from their duties, for any reason, is communicated.  Clearly this is an important area and aims to avoid an information vacuum developing in circumstances of a protracted absence.  The Implementation Group will be joined by the Head of Communications and Technology at its meeting in May to discuss this in detail.

Culture
The final matter I want to talk about is that of culture.  The report makes many references to culture and recommends that the Bench reflects on the entire report and consider the challenges it presents to the culture, values and ethos of both the Bench and the wider Church in Wales.  This is obviously a very large and highly nuanced area and will take some time to consider and digest – the Bench has already begun reflecting on this and has set aside extended time during its meeting in mid-June to continue these reflections.  More onward work may be instigated in this important area.

Conclusion
I hope this answer provides a good overview of the work that is underway.  It is difficult to be specific about timeframes but I am confident that significant progress will have been made in a number of important areas by the end of 2022.  The Implementation Group has committed to providing updates to the Representative Body and Standing Committee at each of their meetings and the Governing Body will of course be kept abreast of developments either directly or via the Standing Committee report at each meeting.

I will end by saying that the Implementation Group is very mindful of the need to ensure that any work to implement the recommendations has substance and is fit for its purpose.  This is not an exercise in ticking recommendations off a list, but a process of genuine change and improvement to ensure the shortcomings in culture, policies, structural arrangements and procedures which facilitated such a tragedy – to use the word used in the report’s opening line – are properly rectified so such an unhappy tale is not repeated.
4.
The Reverend Dr Jonathon Wright (diocese of Swansea & Brecon)
The Church in Wales needs a strategic vision to guide its future decisions.  The Church in Wales Review was written more than 10 years ago and is out of date.  Since the Review's publication, both the context of ministry and the Church in Wales have undergone significant changes, not least in the ways the Review was implemented and the impact of the Covid pandemic.  Do the Bench of Bishops agree that the Church in Wales needs to have a shared strategic vision for its ministry going forward, will they undertake to commission a new review to provide that shared strategic vision, and will they undertake to put a review team in place to begin work on this before the next meeting of the Governing Body?
Answer by the Archbishop 

Thank you for this question, Jonathon.  The Bench certainly agrees that the Church in Wales needs to have a shared strategic vision for its ministry going forward – but not just its ministry: its strategy for mission, evangelism and church growth as well.  Over the past year the Bench has been doing concentrated work on developing a strategic vision and is in the final stages of forming a 10-year plan - I spoke about this in my Presidential Address.  Our work has been centred very much on providing a clear direction around which financial, ministerial and missional decisions can be made.

The Bench is not minded to commission a new review to provide a shared strategic vision, as you suggest.  Work with a similar purpose was done last year – the Joint Strategy Working Group convened by +Gregory drew on the energy and ideas generated at two previous joint meetings of the Bench, Standing Committee and Representative Body and made really good and helpful progress in giving structured thought to the concept of vision – but also values, purpose, ambition and goals – which created the ground on which the joint meeting in October could have a more focused vision-related discussion, which in turn has allowed the bishops to give this additional focused thought in recent months.
Orienting the Church in Wales for mission, evangelism and growth is the Bench’s priority and being clear in our purpose, our values, our ambition and our goals as the basis of a vision for our future.  We are reluctant to get immersed in discussion of vision statements or straplines because each diocese already has its own and introducing a seventh, provincial one could be confusing and cut across the already established diocesan expressions.

We feel that an articulation of our purpose and ambition is powerful and changing the story from one of decline to one of confidence, joy and growth is important.  We must be proud of our history and life as the Church in Wales, yet recognise the realities of contemporary life in Wales, particularly post-pandemic. What do the people of Wales want from our Church and how does faith matter to them?  This must be a critical part of our planning and resourcing.  We must be ambitious in our mission and evangelism as well as in our ministry.

The purpose of the 10-year plan is to give strategic direction for a medium-term period of time and will allow decision making – particularly financial and ministerial decision-making – to be guided by it.  I know from many conversations that a strategy to inform these decisions is strongly desired.  As part of this plan, and to help make vision and strategy more tangible, the Bench is working on a series of goals for the ten years 2023-2032 which aim to engender a sense of vision and direction and can be adopted by the whole Church in Wales.  Goals or targets are not common in the Church in Wales – the only target I am aware of is our target to be net zero carbon by 2030 – but will hopefully prove to be a galvanizing presence in our life as a Church. 

The Bench will finalising the 10-year plan over the next couple of months and it is intended for there to be a discussion of it by Standing Committee in July.
5.
Sir Paul Silk (Co-opted)
How does the Church in Wales intend to respond to the call issued on 16 March by the Ukrainian Institute for Religious Freedom and other Ukrainian civil society organisations for the World Council of Churches to exclude the Russian Orthodox Church from the Council's membership?

Answer to be given by the Bishop of St Asaph 

I suspect that there are very few members of the Church in Wales indeed that have not been horrified by the war of aggression started by President Putin of the Russian Federation against the peoples of Ukraine.  It has been moving to see the rallying of support for Ukraine, and for its many refugees even here in Wales, involving members of the Church in Wales as well of course, and the almost universal response of support against the aggression experienced.

The WCC has itself spoken out against the war, and included support for the Head of the Russian Orthodox Church in Ukraine, who has been clear in his condemnation of the war.

“The World Council of Churches affirms and supports the appeal issued on 24 February 2022 by His Beatitude Metropolitan Onuphry of Kyiv and All Ukraine (Moscow Patriarchate),” said Dr Ioan Sauca, Acting Secretary General. “Recalling the ties of history and affinity between the Ukrainian people and the Russian people, His Beatitude called directly on President Putin to stop the war, which he likened to Cain's murder of Abel.”

This call must be heard, Sauca said. “WCC makes the same appeal to President Putin, to stop this fratricidal war, and to restore peace to the people and nation of Ukraine.”

What has been disappointing has been the response of the Patriarch of Moscow himself, who has sided with President Putin, and who has become increasingly vociferous in toeing the official line.  This is hardly surprising.  Patriarch Kirill of Moscow has long been in debt to President Vladimir Putin for his support of the Church, and indeed the two have co-operated in presenting a Russian World View, which holds out Russia as the bearer of Orthodoxy, and the West as the agents of liberalism and decadence.

The question is really how best to influence the Russian Orthodox Church, and to win an ally in the search for peace and the restoration of justice.  As you’ve already heard, not all Russian Orthodox follow the line of Patriarch Kirill, and isolating them by supporting expulsion from the WCC may only play into the narrative of persecution for righteousness that is already at work.

Any definitive response from the WCC is likely to happen at the meeting of its Central Committee in June, or possibly at the Eleventh World Assembly in Karlsruhe in September.  It is possible for the Church in Wales, as a member Church, to encourage a course of action, which would censure support for the war, and call upon all Christians to be witnesses for peace.

The clearest way to do this would be for the Governing Body itself to take action.  Sir Paul Silk may like to join me therefore in proposing an emergency motion of Governing Body in these terms:

That the Governing Body of the Church in Wales do call upon the World Council of Churches to take clear action to censure those member churches, including the Russian Orthodox Church, who have failed to be witnesses to peace in the face of the current war of aggression against Ukraine by the Russian Federation, and to call upon all Christians to stand with the oppressed and to do all in their power to work for peace.

